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Dear Residents/Business

The purpose of this newsletter is to let you know the outcome of the informal consultation carried out in 
October/November 2008, and to inform you of the Council’s decision for the proposed controlled parking zone 
(CPZ) H2 Poets Area. 

The informal consultation on proposals to introduce parking controls in the Poets Area commenced on 
12 September and ended on 10 October 2008. 420 households were consulted with documents containing a 
newsletter explaining the proposals; an associated plan showing the proposed parking layout; a pre-paid 
questionnaire reply card and a sheet of frequently asked questions, which were posted to all households and 
businesses within the area.  Notifi cation of the proposals, along with an online questionnaire (e-form) was also 
posted on the council’s website. Exhibitions were also held on three separate days at Wimbledon Community Hall, 
Haydon’s road.

The consultation resulted in a total of 183 questionnaires returned, representing a response rate of 43.6%, which 
is considered to be high for this type of consultation. 

As it can be seen from the results, 71.3% majority of all respondents feel that they have a parking problem, as 
opposed to 24.9% who feel that they do not have a problem in their road. 

(Table 1 – summary of results to questions 3)

ROAD NAME
Q3  DO YOU FEEL YOU HAVE A PARKING PROBLEM IN YOUR ROAD

No.Consulted No.Returned Yes No Unsure % Yes % No % Unsure
Caxton Rd 54 26 25 1 0 96.2 3.8 0
Cowper Rd 91 37 22 12 2 61.1 33.3 5.6
Dryden Rd 70 32 23 6 3 74.2 19.4 6.5
Garfi eld Rd 96 37 23 13 1 62.2 35.1 2.7
Milton Rd 63 37 26 11 0 70.3 29.7 0.1
Tennyson Rd 26 12 10 1 1 83.3 8.3 8.3
Wilfred Owen Cl 20 2 0 1 1 0 50 50
Total 420 183 129 45 7 71.2 24.9 3.9

Of the 183 who responded (61.2%) 112 support the proposed CPZ in their road. This is compared to (32.2%) 59 who 
are against and (6.6%) 12 who are unsure. 

(Table 2 – summary of results to questions 4)

ROAD NAME
Q4  DO YOU SUPPORT A CPZ IN YOUR ROAD

No.Consulted No.Returned Yes No Unsure % Yes % No % Unsure
Caxton Rd 54 26 22 2 2 84.6 7.7 7.7
Cowper Rd 91 37 17 17 3 45.9 45.9 8.1
Dryden Rd 70 32 22 8 2 68.8 25 6.3
Garfi eld Rd 96 37 23 13 1 62.2 35.1 2.7
Milton Rd 63 37 19 14 4 51.4 37.8 10.8
Tennyson Rd 26 12 8 4 0 66.7 33.3 0
Wilfred Owen Cl 20 2 1 1 0 50 50 0
Total 420 183 112 59 12 61.2 32.2 6.6
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Residents were also asked if they would support a CPZ if the neighbouring road(s) or part of their road were 
included in a CPZ. Majority of all respondents, 64.1% would like to be included if their neighbouring roads or part 
of their road support a CPZ.

(Table 3 – summary of results to questions 5)

ROAD NAME
Q5 WOULD YOU BE IN FAVOUR OF A CPZ IN YOUR ROAD, IF THE NEIGHBOURING ROAD(S) 

OR PART OF YOUR ROAD, WERE INCLUDED IN A CPZ? 
No.Consulted No.returned Yes No Unsure % Yes % No % Unsure

Caxton Rd 54 26 21 2 3 80.8 7.7 11.5
Cowper Rd 91 37 19 16 1 52.8 44.4 2.8
Dryden Rd 70 32 23 6 2 74.2 19.4 6.5
Garfi eld Rd 96 37 23 13 1 62.2 35.1 2.7
Milton Rd 63 37 20 12 5 54.1 32.4 13.5
Tennyson Rd 26 12 9 2 1 75 16.7 8.3
Wilfred Owen Cl 20 2 1 1 0 50 50 0
Total 420 183 116 52 13 64.1 28.7 7.2

A further question was afforded to residents that if a CPZ was introduced, which hours of operation would they 
prefer. (36.6%) 67 would prefer Mon – Sat 8.30 am – 6.30pm, (23%) 42 Mon – Fri 8.30 am – 6.30pm. Mon – Fri 11am 
– 3pm and 1 hour option only had 8.7% support.

(Table 4 – summary of results to questions 6)

ROAD NAME

Q6 IF A CPZ WAS INTRODUCED WHICH HOURS WOULD YOU PREFFER? 

Mon-Sat
8.30am-6.30pm   

Mon-Fri
8.30am–6.30pm             

Mon-Fri
11am – 3pm

Mon-Fri
11am-12pm

1 hour option
Unsure

Caxton Rd 50% (13) 23.1% (6) 3.8% (1) 7.7% (2) 15.4% (4)
Cowper Rd 35.1% (13) 16.2% (6) 8.1% (3) 10.8% (4) 29.7% (11)
Dryden Rd 34.4% (11) 31.3% (10) 12.5% (4) 6.3% (2) 15.6% (5)
Garfi eld Rd 18.9% (7) 35.1% (13) 2.7% (1) 8.1% (3) 35.1% (13)
Milton Rd 37.8% (14) 16.2% (6) 10.8% (4) 8.1% (3) 27% (10)
Tennyson Rd 66.7% (8) 8.3% (1) 8.3% (1) 8.3% (1) 8.3% (1)
Wilfred Owen Cl 50% (1) 0% (0) 0% (0) 50% (1) 0% (0)
Total 36.6% (67) 23% (42) 7.7% (14) 8.7% (16) 24% (44)

The unsure column 24% is made up of respondents that either ticked more than one option or those who did not 
indicate which hours of operation they would like.

The results of the consultation were reported to the Street Management Advisory Committee on 13th January 
2009.  Following the meeting the Cabinet Member agreed:

To proceed with a formal consultation to introduce H2 CPZ in the Poets area (to include Caxton Road, Comper 
Road Dryden Road Milton Road Tennyson Road and Garfi eld Road),  operational Mondays to Saturday between 
8.30 am and 6.30 pm.
To proceed with the statutory consultation to convert permit bays on the east side of Haydon’s Road between 
property nos. 197 to 295 to pay & display shared use bays, by allowing visitors to businesses in Haydon’s Road 
to utilise these bays and make more effi cient use of these bays.
That properties Nos. 167 to 317 Haydon’s Road (odd numbers only) will remain within the existing zones 3E 
and 3F.

The agreed proposals are shown on the plan at the back of this leafl et
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WHAT HAPPENS NEXT?

Statutory consultation is required prior to any decision to proceed to implementation. This is the legal part of the 
process and requires the introduction of Traffi c Management Order (TMO), which is a legal requirement enables 
the Council to change & enforce traffi c or parking regulations. The statutory notice will be published in the 
London Gazette and one local newspaper circulated in the area. In addition to this, the council will post notices 
in the affected streets and deliver newsletters to local residents and traders.

The notice informs residents and traders in the affected area to submit written representations to the proposed 
scheme. Representation can be made in writing to: Head of Street Scene and Waste, Merton Civic Centre, 
London Road, Morden, Surrey, SM4 5DX by no later than 24 April 2009, quoting reference ES/SGE/CPZH2. The 
Council will then be required to consider all representations prior to proceeding further.

A copy of the proposed TMO, a plan identifying the areas affected by the proposals and the Council’s Statement 
of Reasons can be inspected at the Merton Link, Merton Civic Centre, London Road, Morden, Surrey, during the 
Council’s normal offi ce hours Mondays to Fridays, 9am-5pm. A copy can also be
inspected at Wimbledon Library. Alternatively, this information can be viewed on our website using the following 
link www.merton.gov.uk/cpzh2

Finally we would like to thank you for your participation in the consultation process and for your feedback. If you 
require any further information, please contact Paul Atie, on telephone number 020 8545 3214 or email him at 
paul.atie@merton.gov.uk. 
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